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On behalf of the Advisory Committee for Business and Operations, this serves as our acceptance of the attached Summary Minutes and Recommendations for the fall Committee meeting held on November 8-9, 2006.
Recommendations for topic areas to be addressed in the spring 2007 meeting are as follows:

· Review/acceptance of TBSR Subcommittee report

· Presentation by OLPA on their new initiatives in marketing NSF

· Impacts of the new Congress on NSF’s budget and a discussion of FY 2007 S&E budget and consequences of  Congressional cuts [impacts of full year CR]
· Assessment of annual goals in relation to new strategic plan – specifically how the FY 2008 budget works in relation to the new plan 
· Presentation on NSF’s plan to address space issues

The Committee appreciates this opportunity to provide advice and recommendations for NSF’s business and operations.
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Meeting commenced at 1:00 pm on Thursday, November 8, 2006
Norine Noonan welcomed the Committee.  She announced various NSF staff and committee changes, including the addition of Don Worden to the Committee.  Don Worden’s area of expertise is in training.

BFA Updates ~ Tom Cooley, BFA Director/CFO

Tom announced staff changes in BFA as well as changes in the Committee membership.  Committee appointments are being changed to calendar-year terms rather than be based on the date of the first meeting of a new member’s appointment.  He also announced that this would be the last meeting for four members (Norine Noonan, Peter Blair, Wendy Baldwin, and Barry White) and that Tom Kirk and Mary Ellen Sheridan had agreed to serve as co-chairs for 2007 and 2008.
The Foundation is currently operating under a continuing resolution, however, with yesterday’s election results, Tom thinks the odds may be in favor of NSF having an approved budget by Christmas. [Current CR runs through February 15, 2007, and could last through all of FY 2007.  Impacts of a full year CR will be presented at the May 2007 meeting.] Although the FY 2007 budget proposes an overall increase of approximately 7%, both the House and Senate Mark for the NSF S&E budget line were significantly reduced from the request and could be problematic for NSF with respect to IT operations, planned upgrades, etc.
Tom touched briefly on “Total Business Systems Reviews” and asked that the Committee members review the Charter to discuss at a later point in the meeting in order to vote on accepting the Charter.  Norine asked that the members review the charter tonight for discussion the next day.

Tom discussed the Coburn-Obama Transparency Bill (the Federal Funding Accountability and Transparency Act of 2006). Congress wants a break-down of exactly how much federal money is going to each state/district.  Tom does not see tracking grantee dollars as a problem for NSF, but tracking subrecipent dollars, especially post-award, could be more problematic.

The Committee inquired as to whether earmarks were a driver for the Coburn-Obama bill.  Tom said that although earmarks played a role, he doubted it was the driver since earmarks are not mentioned in the bill.  Tom thinks the driver for this bill was that the public wants to know how much money is going to their districts and the purpose of those funds.

The question was asked if the bill reflected obligations or expenditures.  Tom answered that is supposed to report obligations because expenditures sometimes take years to show.  The purpose of the subrecipient data is to have a snapshot of intent.

OIRM Updates ~ Anthony Arnolie, OIRM Director
Physical space continues to be a concern at NSF.  It was presented that NSF is working on several initiatives to help with the space issue, including securing more space in Stafford II, working closely with GSA and analyzing the impacts of moving more contactors offsite.  Space constraints could become an even greater issue as NSF hires more people as part of the American Competitiveness Initiative.  

· The Committee noted that it would be helpful to hear more information on space at the next meeting.  This would include what is the exact need for space at NSF, key definitions and assumptions and a profile of contractors noting job responsibilities and numbers over the last three years.

CIO Updates ~ George Strawn, CIO
The presentation focused on the concept of identity management.  Business needs have led to increasingly more sophisticated identity management solutions.  New solutions will require more standardization as well as both authentication and authorization of the appropriate users (i.e., by using a directory).

The future solutions of identity management will be driven by the cost/benefit analysis.  Though the cost/benefit analysis is hard to quantify, George thinks that the benefits will eventually be great.  Some specific solutions that are being worked on currently include the Federal-wide E-Authentication initiative and the intelligent card for Federal-wide physical access under the auspices of  the Homeland Security Presidential Directive (HSPD-12).  

The Committee was encouraged that  NSF is taking a lead role with regard to IT and identity management. 
New Framework for Strategic Goal Assessment ~ Tom Cooley, BFA Director/CFO 

NSF is understandably proud of its track record as being the only agency to have all categories under OMB’s Program Assessment Rating Tool (PART) rated “effective.”   

The new Assessment Framework for FY 2007 incorporates Discovery, Learning, Research Infrastructure, and Stewardship.  The Committee was asked to review NSF’s goals against the criteria set forth:
· Must be important for the Foundation

· Must be clearly defined and understandable 

· Must have resources

· Are the goals useful and adaptable to changeable requirements?

· What happens if NSF does not achieve an established goal? 

· NSF would like the Committee to discuss the connections between annual goals and the Strategic Plan, to review progress on achieving the goals, and to provide guidance on specific implementation plans as part of the May 2007 meeting. 

The Committee discussion included that the goals must be important to more than just the Foundation.  The discussion focused on Stewardship, a key shift from “organizational excellence” of the earlier strategic plans.  Stewardship is seen as the enabler for the other strategic goals, as surrounding the other goals; organizational excellence must still permeate the whole.  The investment priorities listed will not all be addressed in any single year.  There will be a natural clustering of investment priorities, some of them longer-term.

The Committee would like to see an education component of the Strategic Plan including roles and responsibilities.  
Stewardship also requires presenting accomplishments as measurable.  OLPA has been working hard to get the word out about NSF by establishing partnerships (e.g., radio spots and web casts), hiring public information officers, and using highlights from annual reports. The new reporting mechanism will allow us to capture accomplishments more routinely and more effectively translate it for the public.  
· At the May 2007 meeting OLPA could do a presentation which includes a few of the radio snippets about NSF.  

Resources are a major concern; the S&E figure for 2007 was decreased from NSF’s request in Congressional markups.  Given that the S&E account includes salaries, travel, equipment, and also oversight activities, this could have serious consequences.  The Committee indicated they would like to hear more about this and how it finally gets resolved at the spring meeting. 

Tom Cooley noted that we are in a transition year, transitioning from one strategic plan to another. The FY 2007 budget is in OMB waiting for action; the current continuing resolution is through February 15, 2007, and could last the entire fiscal year. By the May 2007 meeting, discussion will revolve around the FY 2008 budget. 

Discussion with NSF Deputy Director Dr. Kathie Olsen
This was the Committee’s second opportunity to visit with NSF Deputy Director Dr. Kathie Olsen since her appointment last summer.  Dr. Olsen opened the discussion by thanking NSF staff and the Committee. She noted that this Advisory Committee is unique in that NSF is the only agency that has such an advisory group for its administrative activities. She thanked the Committee for taking its responsibilities very seriously and noted that NSF takes its Committee recommendations seriously as well.

A major focus of the Committee’s discussion with Dr. Olsen was the Strategic Plan and the shift to “stewardship.”  The Committee highlighted the need for education and making the plan meaningful to NSF employees. Dr. Olsen has said that the Strategic Plan is a living document; over time she will update the plan incorporating feedback she has received. 

The Committee expressed continuing concern about Grants.gov/Apply function – for example, that the contractor did not finish the work, a lot has been invested in PureEdge and apparently it will not last long, and the current process is unsettling and expensive for the stakeholders.  February 1, 2007, is the deadline for agencies to post their funding opportunities in Grants.gov/Apply and the stakeholders (and federal agencies) are without the means to meet that deadline.  NSF has posted its opportunities in Grants.gov/Apply with the option of using FastLane.  The Committee is proud of the stance NSF has taken and that its “proceed with caution” wisdom has been proven. NSF will continue with use of FastLane as long as necessary until Grants.gov is proven capable.  

Other issues highlighted in the discussion with Dr. Olsen included the importance of NSF’s continued leadership in GMLoB as well as Grants.gov, large facilities, a new facilities subcommittee to address total business systems reviews, transformative research, and the various ways in which NSF gets the word out about the accomplishments – namely what is being funded and the grantees’ accomplishments. 

The first day was wrapped up with thanks and recognition.  This was the last meeting for Norine Noonan, Peter Blair, Wendy Baldwin, and Barry White.  NSF offered each of them sincere appreciation for their efforts on this Committee, noting that the major accomplishment of this group was to bring forward the issue of organizational excellence which morphed into stewardship. 


The Committee also recognized Mary Ellen Sheridan for receiving the NCURA Outstanding Achievement in Research Administration Award, and Tom Cooley for receiving the Joseph F. Carrabino Award from NCURA.
Grants.gov and Grants Management Line of Business

The Committee welcomed Andrea Norris and Mary Santonastasso for updates on both Grants.gov and the Grants Management Line of Business (GMLoB).

Mary Santonastasso discussed the background and organizational structure for government-wide grants initiatives.  She noted that the program management office for the Grants Policy Committee resides at NSF (and Department of Energy) and that three consortia currently exist government-wide.  OMB is currently reviewing recommendations for new consortia—pass back is expected to include information on any that may be established in the near-term.  A number of agencies feel that the current consortia do not meet their needs due to the volume they process.

Mary outlined the current status of grants.gov as well as the next steps:

· All 26 grant-making agencies are required to post all discretionary grant programs in the Grants.gov Find function

· OMB has directed agencies to post in the Grants.gov Apply function:

· 75% of their funding opportunities in FY 2006

· 100% of their funding opportunities in FY 2007

Andrea Norris then provided the Committee with NSF-specific data on Grants.gov, such as:

· NSF has met or exceeded federal goals for posting on Find and Apply;

· On certain NSF programs where submission through Grants.gov was an option, only 1% of the applicants chose to submit through Grants.gov (vs. directly through FastLane);

· Of the 597 application submissions through Grants.gov since June 2005, 325 applications were successfully inserted into FastLane (54% success rate). The remainder required the applicant to correct problems and resubmit.

The 1% of NSF users who chose to submit through Grants.gov when given the choice is very helpful to NSF.  NSF needs the real experience base to be in a better bargaining position so as to be able to show what works and what does not.  NSF has a mature, well recognized capability in FastLane and we want to preserve what we have to the fullest extent possible.

Mary Santonastasso described the development of the Grants Management Line of Business (GMLoB), and the decision of the participating 26 agencies to focus on the “find and apply” process in order to start the process.  She described the four NSF goals for GMLoB and the other existing two consortia (one led by the Department of Education and one led by HHS):  

· Transparency and efficiency in the grants decision making process

· Improved access to grants-related programmatic and financial information

· Enhanced ability to report on award-related accomplishments

· Improved post award monitoring and oversight

Andrea Norris presented the principles that guided the development of the NSF consortium, including the role of the research community, leveraging what has been learned from FastLane, and taking a modular approach.  She also described briefly the process the agency followed to be selected as a consortium leader.  By serving as a consortium lead, NSF has a better chance to manage future changes and to ensure the best strategies for providing services to the research community.

Andrea described the NSF consortium, titled “Research.gov,” as a portal to offer a menu of services for conducting electronic grants business with Federal research agencies.  The concept calls for a portal that extracts data from the Grants.gov portal, focusing on information relevant to the federal research agencies.  NSF is targeting small agencies that use the “Research and Related” data set.  NSF hopes to incorporate the expertise brought to the consortium by future partners while preserving FastLane capabilities.

The Committee appreciated the opportunity to hear from Michel Desbois (Chief Information Officer, US Department of Agriculture, Cooperative State Research, Education and Extension Service) regarding the Grants Applications pilot that NSF worked on with his agency (USDA/CREES).  He described some key reasons that USDA/CREES worked with NSF on the pilot:

· NSF’s goal as a Consortium Lead is to offer common solutions to meet the needs of the consortium partner agencies involved in Federal Research grants

· CSREES is a small agency with limited resources

· NSF and CSREES are research-focused agencies

· The consortia approach aligns agency work teams (consortia) around shared business interests and shared values

The pilot focused on Grants Applications status, allowing participants to check the status of their proposals as they are received and reviewed, to log-in using their own agency E-Authentication credentials and to view panel reviews and letters of authorization.  Michel described the pilot as highly successful.

Mary Santonastasso noted that there is a government-wide timeline for when agencies will need to sign up with one of the approved grants consortia.  Agencies will need to declare their decisions by mid-2007.  The Committee noted that part of NSF’s future success will be attributed to identifying commonalities and shared interests with potential partners.  The Committee recommended that NSF consider clear criteria for selecting partners to best leverage resources for the maximum benefit in order to avoid partnerships that may cost more than the resulting benefits.
Final Discussion/Committee Wrap-up
The Committee appreciated that only one topic was devoted to the morning session. They could really delve into the topic and have a rich discussion.  As long as the topic is timely and one where the Committee’s advice feeds into the process, this would seem a reasonable way to set up future agendas.  The Committee also indicated the need to have information sufficiently in advance of the meeting if they are to have a discussion with real input.

Additional highlights from the closing discussion:

· The Committee appreciates the living and breathing nature of NSF’s strategic plan, which gives the Committee an active role in the plan.  The Committee hopes that the guiding principles of the Plan will be an anchor, not an appendix, and an integral part of NSF’s future direction.

· The Committee discussed authorizing the total business system review charter and for the membership to be established in the coming weeks (presented by email to Committee) and a discussion at the next meeting.  The TBSR subcommittee report will be targeted for availability before the spring meeting for Committee review/acceptance.  It was proposed that Tom Kirk be named subcommittee chair. 
· Members discussed the reduction in the NSF budget for S&E for FY 2007, and their concern about the impact this will have on the agency’s ability to move forward in critical areas.  Tom Cooley suggested he will have more information on the impact any changes in Congress will have on the NSF budget by the time of the spring meeting.
· The Committee is extremely appreciative of the excellent contributions by the departing members, with particular thanks to the departing co-chairs, Peter Blair and Norine Noonan.
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